A New Heart and a New Spirit

“I will give you a new heart and put a new spirit in you. I will remove your heart of stone and give a new heart of flesh. And I will put my spirit in you to follow my decrees and help you to keep my laws.” Ezekiel 36:26 – 27

Dear People of Good Will,

The Kenya Episcopal Conference Catholic Justice and Peace Commission wishes to congratulate our leaders, namely, President Mwai Kibaki and Hon. Raila Odinga, for the bold move taken to sign the much-needed peace agreement. We recognise the initial initiatives made by Archbishop Desmond Tutu, former AU Chairman His Excellency John Kufuor of Ghana and Ugandan President His Excellency Yoweri Museveni. We also thank the mediation teams from both sides, which PNU and ODM were involved in through the facilitation of His Excellency Hon. Kofi Annan, the former UN Secretary General, His Excellency Hon. Benjamin Mkapa, the former Tanzania President, Former South African First Lady, Mrs. Gracie Machel and His Excellency Hon. Jakaya Kikwete, the President of the United Republic of Tanzania, and the Chairman of African Union. We also laud the two negotiating teams from PNU and ODM for their tireless work. In addition, we also thank the International Community and various groups in Kenya for their efforts, concern and pro-action.

The Catholic Church entrusts the peace process and reconciliation to God as we continue to pray for the two leaders to uphold to the requirements of the agreement signed with a new heart and a new spirit. Indeed, we commend to God and the good will of all men and women to ensure the signed peace agreement's implementation. Above all, Parliamentarians should move with speed to effect the necessary constitutional amendments. It is imperative on all Members of Parliament to work together to ensure that the deal is entrenched in the Constitution, and that the two principal leaders get the necessary support to actualize the agreement.

As witnessed in the post-election violence which has claimed the lives of over 1,000 Kenyans and displaced over 300,000 internally and externally, the Kenya Episcopal Conference Catholic Justice and Peace Commission calls upon the President Kibaki and Hon. Raila, the leader of the Orange Democratic Movement, to mobilise the political good will of their MPs and supporters from the grass root to the national levels to work together to bring about Truth, Justice, Peace and Reconciliation. We encourage all our religious leaders and people of good will at all levels to unite in bringing about healing, justice, truth and peace by preaching peace and ensuring that justice is done through active non-violent means.

We call upon the youth to be part of peace building and development stakeholders at all levels and avoid all sorts of violence to ensure that all killings, burning of houses, looting, displacements, threats at all levels cease. We appreciate sentiments made by our two leaders respectively as follows;

“There will be challenges along the way but I am confident that through dialogue and sense of unity and purpose for the good of all Kenyans we shall succeed.” (H.E, President Mwai Kibaki/ Government/ Party of National Unity Leader) 

“The crisis has taught Kenyans an important lesson to forge a firm foundation for a United Country.” (Hon. Raila Odinga, Orange Democratic Movement Leader) 

We appreciate the good work that continues to be done by all humanitarian agencies, Caritas Network, Individual Churches, Faith Based Organisations, Civil Organizations, and all people of good will, in supporting the displaced and all the affected Kenyans. 

We call upon the media to continue playing its rightful role in bringing to the fore the various pertinent issues surrounding the peace agreement and sustain the debate on the public domain of building peace. The international community and development partners should continue support and collaboration in the reconstruction and rebuilding of our nation.

We call upon all Kenyans to embrace the agreement that has been reached and open up to the process of healing and reconciliation and seek dialogue in order to become agents of Truth, Justice, Peace and Unity. 

As a People of one country, we must open our hearts to God so that he can bestow on us a new heart and a new spirit filled with hope after the experience of post-election violence.

May we dwell in Justice, Peace, and Unity,

May God Bless Kenya.

Signed

Rt. Rev. Peter Kairo, Chairman, Catholic Justice and Peace Commission

Most Rev. Zaccheaus Okoth Vice Chairman

Rt. Rev. Martin Kivuva Musonde, CATHOLIC DIOCESE OF MACHAKOS, March 3, 2008
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